POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 8 January 2014

Present:
K Fuller (Chair), J French, M Fuller, S Mullen, A Munro, A Thomson,

                        F Warner, S Waterston and D West

Attending
Cllr I Baxter, Mr & Mrs Coombes, Mr Cunningham, PC K Eccles and 

                        Mrs R McKinney

Apologies       S Blain, Mrs Cunningham, PC I Hutchison, Cllr D Milligan and J Weir

1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Welcome everyone to the New Year. Commented that we had been much more fortunate with the weather compared to the rest of the UK and took the opportunity to remind everyone that when the snow comes that the bus routes in the area i.e. Polton Avenue Road and Polton Road West, would have restricted parking.

1.2
Since the last meeting the former Staiside Inn had suddenly been demolished.  We now wait to see when the new units would be built and it was hoped that those loyal to the existing shops at Poltonhall would continue to be so.

2.  Minutes of Meeting held on 11 December 2013 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 6.2 - amend “Gastongate” to read “Gladstone Gait”.

2.2
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JW and seconded by AT.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Treasurer not in attendance but had advised that statement of account for 8 January 2014 was the same as at 11 December 2013.
                                                 Bank                                            Cash
B/F                                            96.50


                   9.79

Income                                        Nil

Expenditure                                 Nil

Account as at 08.01.14             48.50


                   9.79

Total Bank and Cash                58.29

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
The latest edition of Borders Railway Newsletter was tabled.  Everything was still progressing well.   KF reported that the road from the Cockatoo Inn to Sheriffhall Roundabout would be closing permanently.

5.
Police Report

5.1  
Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – December 2013

Total Crimes Recorded: 50
Total Crimes Solved:  11
                                      22% solvency    This YTD 38.29%   Last YTD 43.39%

December breakdown as follows

             Received

Solved
Violent Crime





4
               
     3 

Sexual Crime



                  
       0

      
     0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                             26 
      
                 5  

Vandalism



                             16       

     2
      

Other Crime


   
       
                   4 

                 1
There were 308 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of December. PC Eccles reported that the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area had the highest number of calls during 2013 than the rest of Midlothian.

5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· During the month of December there were several; thefts of property and break-ins of garages and sheds in the Bonnyrigg area.  Locations included Golf Course Road, Viewbank View, Viewbank Road, High Street, Willow Avenue, Waugh Path, Burnbrae Road, Polton Street, Sherwood Industrial Estate and Polton Street.  The following are some of those reported to the Police.
· Between 1100 hours on 30.11.13 and 0900 hours on 02.12.13 at Golf Course Road, a shed was broken into.  A toolbox containing tools, tyres, a spanner, chisel, crowbar and a hand drill were stolen.  Value £1130.

· Between 1215 hours to 12.40 hours on 06.12.13 at the rear of Regal Lodge, High Street, a red Carrera bicycle was stolen.  Value £400.

· Between 1900 hours on 11.12.13 and 0700 hours on 12.12.13 at Nazareth House, Hillend a detached a garage was broken into.  Amongst items stolen were two strimmers, a leaf blower, a hedge trimmer and a tools socket.

· Between 1730 hours on 07.12.13 and 1300 hours on 08.12.13 at Viewbank View, a garage was broken into.  Power tools worth £120 were stolen, along with a Blank Ammo children’s bike worth £400, a child’s grey BMX worth £400 and two children’s mountain bikes worth £180 each.

· Between 2000 hours on 09.12.13 and 0700 hours on 10.12.13 at Viewbank Road, a red Honda motorcycle was stolen, whilst parked and insecure.

· Between 1000 hours on 25.12.13 and 1000 hours on 26.12.13 at Willow Avenue, a trailer and lifting gear were stolen.  Value £5000.

· During the month of December there were several reports of vandalism.  Locations included Durham Grove, Gordon Avenue, Andy Kelly View, Royal Scots Place, Douglas Crescent, Rose Avenue, Dalhousie Road East, Park Crescent, Argyll Place, Moorfoot Place and Dobbies Road.  The following are some of those reported to the Police.
· Between 2040 and 2044 on 03.12.13 hours at Holly Terrace the outer pane of a double glazed living room window measuring 3ft by 4ft was smashed when a stone or similar object was thrown.

· Between 2000 hours on 07.12.13 and 1100 hours on 08.12.13 at Waugh Path, a ground floor living room window was damaged by an air pellet or similar object.

· Between 0830 hours and 1010 hours on 14.12.13 at Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre, King George V Park a small pile of rubbish next to a door was set alight causing some damage to the property.
· Between 2030 hours on 24.12.13 and 1100 hours on 25.12.13 at Rose Avenue a motor vehicle was scratched and its wing mirror damaged.  Value of damage £600.
· Between 2000 hours on 25.12.13 and 0100 hours on 26.12.13 at Andy Kelly View, four tyres on a car were punctured.
· Shopliftings were reported at the Co-op and Spar including the following
· A 31 year old male from Gorebridge has been cautioned and charged with theft of food items from Spar, Polton Street which occurred on 12.12.13.
· Between 1305 and 1310 hours on 05.12.13 at the Co-op, High Street food items were stolen.  The suspect was described as being female, 30-35 years, dark brown hair in a ponytail and carrying a large canvas bag with ‘DK’ written on it.
· Other offences reported include around 1900 hours on 01.12.13 at Campview Road a male was assaulted and sustained a fracture to his jaw.  Enquiries ongoing. 
·  A 46 year old male from Bonnyrigg has been reported for drink driving at Rosewell Bypass on 15.12.13.

· A 28 year old male from Dalkeith has been charged with possession of a controlled drug whilst on Bonnyrigg High Street.
· Fixed Penalty Notices have also been issued for minor breaches of the peace and urinating offences.
5.3
R McK asked if it was not uncommon for garages to be broken into and tools stolen.  She reported that a neighbour had noticed someone trying to remove ladders from a van but the perpetrator ran off.  PC Eccles advised that the neighbour should report the incident and the offender’s description to the Police.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, PC 5598 Gillian Taylor or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell 

Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk     
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.
Local Neighbourhood Plan

6.1
Rebecca McKinney set out the background to the Neighbourhood Plan. It was likely there were would be two slightly separate plans covering Bonnyrigg and Lasswade/Poltonhall.  A questionnaire had been issued to all homes in the area and 500 responses had been received.  

6.2
The following themes had been identified.  People wanted to live in an active, thriving community; they were happy with the Lasswade Centre and the new school itself; schools and restaurants were good and it was a friendly community.   As regards improvements it was felt there should be a better diversity of shops and restaurants and music festivals and farmer markets were suggested.  
6.3
Residents were asked how much influence they thought they had in decisions taken and over 65% responded in the negative.  It was also felt there should be more awareness raising of, and engagement with, the new Muslim Centre in Bonnyrigg.  Residents also commented that they felt unsafe in the evening in the centre of Bonnyrigg particularly during pub closing times.  
6.4
Many people had expressed a preference for the retention of the Bonnyrigg leisure centre for community use and as a place for young people to meet as it was disappointing that the Lasswade Centre did not offer such facilities.  Among the negative issues people raised were the lack of a community cinema and the relocation of the library which proved unpopular with older residents.  Litter and dog fouling was a big issue for people as was losing green spaces to housing development.  Other issues raised concerned traffic volumes, speeding, bus services and waiting times at the Health Centre.
6.5
SW asked if there was any possibility of getting a bus service which came down Rosewell Road but was advised that Midlothian Council had little influence with Lothian Buses.  It was a commercial issue and with the limited number of houses there it was unlikely to be seen as commercially viable. 

6.6    R McK explained that the next steps were to assess whether any further consultation was needed with particular groups.  February/March would see the action planning stage with discussions with Police Scotland, NHS, Midlothian Council and community groups and then the drawing up of short, medium and long term actions.  It was a good process to go through and gave people a sense of how they could influence the process to get things done.
6.7
AT raised the issue about the lack of litter bins in the Hopefield area.  Cllr IB had asked Ricky Moffat a year ago to review the position and undertook to find out what had happened.                                                                               Action: Cllr IB 
7.
Midlothian Councillor’s Report
7.1
Cllr IB said he had been pushing for allotments but was unaware of the demand.  He had asked for 8 plots at the rear of the former Hopefield primary school.  The cost of producing them would be in the order of £50,000 which worked out at around £100 per allotment per year. He was hopeful of success and of getting the Council administration on side so that they got inform the Scottish Government they were doing something about allotments.  

7.2
A very detailed business plan had been submitted for Bonnyrigg leisure centre which planned to break even financially within one year.  That was not usual for social enterprises which usually took 3 years.  Two bids had been received – one for a lease and the other for full community use.

7.3
On the issue of broadband he was still waiting on Openreach to get back to him and undertook to push for a response during the week.  If the right answer was not given then he would fully back any campaign to get them to change their minds.  

                                                                                                               Action: Cllr IB

7.4
It was noted that because of the issue about traffic to and from the school on Eskdale Drive removable bollards would be installed to stop traffic from going all the way through.     

7.5 
There was still a question mark over the skatepark and how matters were progressing. Cllr IB undertook to find out the latest position from James Kinch. 
                                                                                                               Action: Cllr IB

7.6
It was noted that the old library would be demolished and Council flats would be built on the site.
8.   Any Other Business

8.1
JF reported that Santa going around the streets had been a great success and had been well advertised.  It had been a good community inclusive event and well appreciated.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 February 2014.
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